
Tilney St Lawrence Parish Council
Serving the villages of Tilney St Lawrence, Tilney cum Islington and Tilney Fen End

Minutes of the Tilney St Lawrence Parish Council meeting held at on Monday 4th March 2013 in the Village Hall, Tilney St Lawrence at 7.30pm.
In attendance:   Cllr B. Ayres (in the Chair)



    Cllr D. Appleby, Cllr C. Ayres, Cllr D. Calton, Cllr P. Cullen, Cllr J. Day, 
Cllr G Place, Cllr A Sapey, Cllr R. Jaggers, Cllr D. Jones, Cllr C. Mills, Cllr R. Savage, Cllr E Jones, Cllr E Hearn. 
Parish Clerk: Mrs C Smith
Public: There were no members of the public present.

35. Apologies and reasons for absence.
There were no apologies for absence as all councillors were present.
36 Declarations of interest for items on the agenda.
36.1 There were no declarations of interest.
37 Minutes of the Previous Meeting
37.1 The minutes of the previous Council meeting held were agreed and signed as an accurate record of the meeting.
There were no public in attendance so the meeting was not adjourned for a public session.
38 Police Matters
38.1 SNAP – Cllr Ayres reported that SNAP meetings were open to all so any resident may come along and express their concerns. 
38.2 Crime Statistics - Cllr D Jones reported that there had been no reported crimes in Tilney St Lawrence. There had been two reported crimes in Tilney-cum Islington. One of criminal damage related to a domestic incident the other  theft of materials from a partially completed building.
38.3 Parking – Cllrs noted the correspondence detailing concerns about the parking outside the hairdressers. This letter was passed to Cllr D Jones who would take this to the next SNAP meeting.
39 Reports
39.1 Chairman’s Correspondence
39.1.1 31 Magdalen Rd – the chairman had received correspondence outlining concerns about the overhanging branches at the rear of 31 Magdalen Rd. The Clerk would write to the residents concerned.
39.1.2 King’s Lynn Art and Footbridge – Cllr Ayres reported that the new art installations and footbridge had been funded by European grants. Any match funding by the District Council had come from Section 106 grants, gained from the business sector, and offset labour costs. No money had been spent from the councils own budget for local services.
39.2 Footway Lighting Report - There were no outages to report. Cllr Savage reported that the light opposite the church may have been hit as it was listing.
39.3 Footpath & Tree Reports 
39.3.1 Diversion Order – Cllr Appleby reported that as there had been an objection this would now go to the Secretary of State for consideration.
39.3.2 Modification Order – Cllr Appleby reported that this had been submitted on 13th January any objections would need to be made by 22nd March.
39.3.3 Freedom of Information Request – Cllr Appleby reported that a request had been received to release some of the evidence forms provided by people that had walked the new footpath route. Cllr Jones had established that the personal information on the forms would not be included. Cllr Ayres thanked Cllr Appleby for all his work in resolving the diversion and modification orders.
39.4 Village Hall Report - Cllr Cullen reported that the work on the bar improvements had been completed and that there would be a casino evening on 16th March and AGM on 11th March.
39.5 William Day Centre Report – Cllr Cullen reported that £100 had been raised in the Valentine raffle for the amenity fund.  The three day week was working well and staff had undertaken training to be bus escorts as the member of\ staff that used to do this duty had left.

39.6 Highway Matters
Potholes - Cllr Savage reported that part of the Church road was slipping into the dyke. Cllr Day reported a pothole outside no. 28 Spice Chase. Cllr Cullen reported a pothole outside nos. 101 and 103 Magdalen Rd.
39.7 Patients Group – Cllr Sapey reported on problems that had been brought to his attention and Cllrs concluded that despite assurances from the practice manager there were still many problems that were not being addressed.  Cllr Sapey would forward a copy of the complaints list to the clerk who would ask for a meeting with the chief executive. Cllrs to attend would be Cllr B Ayres, Cllr C Ayres, Cllr D Jones, Cllr E Jones, Cllr A Sapey. 
39.8 Church Report – Cllr Place reported that the internal works were progressing and that a grass cutter had been found within budget for the burial ground.
40 Finance
40.1 Payments listed below were accepted for payment.
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NO Name Chq NoDescription Net VAT Total

EON DD Street Light Jan 143.17 28.63 171.80

K&M 742Street Light Maint Feb 107.36 21.47 128.83

K&M 742Replacement Pole Bracket 65.00 13.00 78.00

TSL Church 745Burial Grounds Maintenance 800.00 0.00 800.00

Mr Signs 74330mph bin signs 85.00 17.00 102.00

Clerk 744Portable Hard Drive 40.97 40.97

Clerk 744Salary 370.07 370.07

Clerk 744Expenses 28.07 28.07

Total 1639.64 80.10 1719.74


41 Contract of Employment
41.1 Cllr Ayres asked for any comments on the NALC Contract of Employment for the clerk. Further work on this would be undertaken by Cllr B Ayres, Cllr D Jones and the clerk. The document would then be brought back to a future meeting for approval. 
42 Norse Contract for the upkeep of the play area
42.1 The Clerk reported on the three prices received. Norse averaged at £24 per cut. Mill House £20 per cut and Heronwood £10 per cut. Cllrs were all in favour of Heronwood to be appointed. The clerk would put this contact in place for the coming season.
43 Reeders Bridge Handrail
43.1 Cllr Calton reported that he had had a meeting with Mr Wallace from highways who would discuss this with the drainage board at his next meeting.
44 Tilney cum Islington Bus Shelter
44.1 It was noted that a wooden fence had been screwed to the bus shelter without permission. Cllrs resolved that the clerk would write to the builder and ask why this had been affixed. The parish council would reserve the right to have this taken down and, in the event of any damage, to recover costs.
Cllr Calton reported that the bus had failed to stop on more than one occasion as the driver could not see people waiting. The driver’s view had been obstructed by parked vehicles. The clerk would contact highways and ask for the white bus stop box to be painted on the road in so that vehicles did not park in front of the bus stop. Cllr Ayres thanked Cllr Calton for his proactive contribution to community matters this month.
45 General correspondence

45.1 HMRC change in PAYE reporting – The clerk had received notice that the procedure for reporting and running the payroll had changed. The clerk had attended a training session and would be able to comply with the new arrangements.
45.2 Flood Risk – A new flood risk newsletter produced by Norfolk County Council had been received.
45.3 Freedom of Information – A request for the release of documents relating to the Modification and Diversion Order. The documents would be released at the discretion of Norfolk County Council.
46 King’s Lynn and West Norfolk Borough Council Issues
46.1 The public enquiry was underway at the Professional Development Centre. It would run until 27th April and anyone could attend.
47 Norfolk County Council issues.
47.1  Cllr Bill Borrett had replaced Cllr Derek Murphy. .
48  Items for the next agenda.
48.1 Clerks Contract of Employment.
48.2 30mph Bin signs

49 Date of next meeting
49.1 The next meeting will take place on the 8th April 2013. This would start at 7pm and include the Parish Assembly and AGM.
Meeting closed at 9.07 pm.               
                                                                                                           Chairman’s Signature__________________

